

# Research and Information Service Briefing Paper

Paper 11/22 25 February 2022

Compiled by Trevor Gordon (Assembly Library)

# Brexit Outcomes and Northern Ireland: A Reading List

Research and Information Service briefings are compiled for the benefit of MLAs and their support staff. Authors are available to discuss the contents of these papers with Members and their staff but cannot advise members of the general public. We do however welcome written evidence that relates to our papers and this should be sent to the Research and Information Service, Northern Ireland Assembly, Room 139, Parliament Buildings, Belfast BT4 3XX or e-mailed to RLS@niassembly.gov.uk

# **Table of Contents**

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

#### 2. GOVERNMENTS

United Kingdom Government

Government of Ireland

Northern Ireland Executive

Scottish Government

#### 3. LEGISLATURES

Westminster Parliament

Houses of The Oireachtas/Tithe An Oireachtas

Northern Ireland Assembly

Senedd Cymru / Welsh Parliament

Scottish Parliament

#### **4. EU INSTITUTIONS**

Europe Council and Council of the European Union

**European Commission** 

European Parliament

#### **5. COMMENTARY AND ANALYSIS**

Brexit Institute (Dublin City University)

British Irish Chamber of Commerce

**Brookings Institution** 

Carnegie Europe

Centre for Cross Border Studies

Centre for European Reform

Centre on Constitutional Change

Committee on The Administration of Justice

Congressional Research Service

Constitution Society

**EU-UK Forum** 

Euractiv

Federal Trust

Global Britain

Institute for Government

Institute of International and European Affairs

Logistics UK (formerly Freight Transport Association)

London School of Economics and Political Science

Manufacturing NI

Northern Ireland Chamber of Commerce and Industry

Northern Ireland Council for Voluntary Action

Northern Ireland Retail Consortium

Northern Slant

Queen's University Belfast

Retail NI

Slugger O'Toole

The Conversation

The Detail

The UK in a Changing Europe (ESRC)

Ulster Farmers' Union

#### **6. MEDIA COVERAGE**

# 1. INTRODUCTION

In the period between the referendum on the United Kingdom's membership of the European Union in June 2016 and its formal departure on 31 January 2020, the Assembly's Research and Information Service (RalSe) published 31 versions of 'Brexit and Northern Ireland: A Reading List'. This was followed by 6 versions of 'Brexit Transition and Northern Ireland: A Reading List', the last appearing on 31 December 2020.

In January 2021 a new reading list 'Brexit Outcomes and Northern Ireland' was produced that focused specifically on the period following the departure of the UK from the EU. This reading list is updated regularly and it is intended to assist Members of the Legislative Assembly (MLAs) and others in scrutinising this new situation, and particularly the ways in which BREXIT affects Northern Ireland and the border. For political, economic, geographic and social reasons, the impacts on Northern Ireland of UK withdrawal from the EU might be expected to differ in important ways from the impact of withdrawal on other parts of the UK. Most obviously, Northern Ireland is unique in that it is the only part of the UK which has a land border with an EU Member State.

In addition, Northern Ireland is subject to the Ireland/Northern Ireland Protocol. When compiling this reading list, therefore, an attempt has been made to select commentary, analysis and media coverage which has particular relevance to the specific context of Northern Ireland, the border and the operation of the Protocol. The list, however, also includes strategically important documents, such as the published positions of the UK and Irish governments and the EU institutions, and documents addressing the ongoing discussions regarding the implementation of the Protocol. Selected material from the devolved institutions in Scotland and Wales has also been included, given the potential relevance and read-across to the work of the Executive and the Assembly.

As the volume of published material on Brexit is vast and varied, this reading list does not purport to be a single comprehensive source covering all issues and opinions. However, the material has been drawn from a wide range of well-established and authoritative sources and RalSe intends to update the reading list as appropriate. In addition to this reading list, RalSe has created an <u>EU Exit Hub</u> with information on the Protocol, Common Frameworks and EU Exit Legislation. The hub also provides access to the research papers which we have produced thus far, a selection of blog articles, and previous iterations of our Brexit reading lists. The EU Exit Hub also draws together useful resources produced by others, including their own hubs and blogs

# 2. GOVERNMENTS

#### **UNITED KINGDOM GOVERNMENT**

#### THE PRIME MINISTER'S OFFICE

News Release: <u>Upcoming PM meeting with First and deputy First Minister of Northern Ireland, and First Ministers of Scotland and Wales:</u> 14 October 2021

Speech: Lord Frost speech: Observations on the present state of the nation: 12 October 2021

News Release: <u>Statement following the ninth meeting of the Specialised Committee on the implementation of the Protocol on Ireland and Northern Ireland:</u> 24 September 2021

News Release: PM meeting with President Joe Biden: 21 September 2021

News Release: PM meeting with Nancy Pelosi: 16 September 2021

#### **THE CABINET OFFICE**

News Release: Lord Frost meeting with Vice President Šefčovič 18 October 2021

News Release: New measures to further ease fuel supply chain pressures 27 September 2021

Guidance: Organisations that trade with the EU - webinars calendar Last updated 22 September 2021

Oral statement to Parliament Lord Frost statement to the House of Lords: 16 September 2021

News Release: Government launches plans to capitalise on new Brexit freedoms 16 September 2021

Policy paper The Border Operating Model 14 September 2021

News Release: Government sets out pragmatic new timetable for introducing border controls 14

September 2021

Speech: Lord Frost Speech: at British-Irish Association: 4 September 2021

Guidance: Common Travel Area: rights of UK and Irish citizens Last updated 2 September 2021

Collection: Border Innovation Hub 31 August 2021

#### DEPARTMENT FOR BUSINESS, ENERGY AND INDUSTRIAL STRATEGY

News Release: <u>Statement following meeting between the Business Secretary and leading business</u> representative organisations 27 September 2021

News Release: <u>Statement following meeting between the Business Secretary and fuel industry</u> Last updated 27 September 2021

News Release: Next steps taken to support trade between UK nations 21 September 2021

Guidance: Complying with the UK Internal Market Act 2020 21 September 2021

#### DEPARTMENT FOR ENVIRONMENT, FOOD AND RURAL AFFAIRS

Guidance: Webinars for exporters of products of animal origin, live animals, plants and plant products Last updated 28 September 2021

Guidance: <u>Movement Assistance Scheme: get help with moving agrifood goods to Northern Ireland</u> Last updated 27 September 2021

Guidance: <u>Support attestations: get reimbursed to move goods from Great Britain to Northern Ireland</u> Published 27 September 2021

News Release: <u>Up to 5,500 poultry workers to help deliver Christmas dinners</u> Published 26 September 2021

Guidance: Businesses approved to export to the EU Last updated 24 September 2021

Guidance: <u>Transiting animals and animal products through Great Britain</u> Last updated 23 September 2021

Guidance: Pet travel: approved air, sea and rail carriers and routes Last updated 21 September 2021

Open consultation: Plant biosecurity strategy for Great Britain Published 21 September 2021

Guidance: <u>Travel with assistance dogs: transport companies and routes</u> Last updated 20 September 2021

Consultation outcome: Updating the UK plan for shipments of waste Last updated 16 September 2021

News Release: Exports support for farmers and the food and drink industry Published 15 September 2021

Guidance: <u>Balai Directive: importing, exporting or moving live animals, semen, ova and embryos</u> Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: Importing or moving fish to the UK Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: Plant species by import category Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: Importing and exporting organic food Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: Importing and exporting wine Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: Webinars for importers of food and drink products from the EU to Great Britain Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: <u>Import or move live animals, germinal products, animal by-products and high risk food and feed not of animal origin</u> Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: <u>Import of products, animals, food and feed system (IPAFFS)</u> Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: <u>Import or move food and drink from the EU and Northern Ireland to Great Britain</u> Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: Import or move composite products from the EU and Northern Ireland to Great Britain Last updated 14 September 2021

Transparency data: <u>Trade Specialised Committee on Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures</u> Published 14 September 2021

Guidance: Export plants and plant products from Great Britain and Northern Ireland Last updated 14 September 2021

News Release: New labelling to fly the flag for our farmers and give shoppers better information Published 13 September 2021

Guidance: Exporting or moving fish from the UK Last updated 10 September 2021

Guidance: <u>List of plants and wood that need a plant passport for movement within Great Britain</u> Last updated 7 September 2021

Guidance: Export or move food, drink and agricultural products Last updated 7 September 2021

Guidance: Exporting or moving high risk food and feed of non-animal origin to the EU or Northern Ireland Last updated 7 September 2021

Guidance: Export or move composite food products Last updated 7 September 2021

Guidance: <u>Horse passport issuing organisations in Great Britain and Northern Ireland.</u> Last updated 27 August 2021

Open consultation: Changes to the rules on bringing pets into Great Britain Published 21 August 2021

Guidance: Importing and exporting fresh fruit and vegetables Published 12 August 2021

Guidance: Lists of recognised EU breed societies and breeding operations Last updated 6 August 2021

Correspondence: <u>Statements from the Parliamentary Under Secretary of State at Defra under Schedule 8 to the European Union Withdrawal Act 2018</u> Published 5 August 2021

#### DEPARTMENT FOR INTERNATIONAL TRADE

Guidance: Spain: providing services and travelling for business Last updated 14 September 2021

News Release: Mexican market opens its doors for imports of British pork Published 2 September 2021

#### **DEPARTMENT FOR TRANSPORT**

News Release: More support to help people to become HGV drivers among package of government measures to ease risk of shortages Published 25 September 2021

#### **HM REVENUE & CUSTOMS**

Guidance: Find out when to make an exit summary declaration Last updated 1 October 2021

Guidance: Check simplified procedure value rates for fresh fruit and vegetables Last updated 1 October 2021

Guidance: Sending goods to an overseas customer using rules of origin Published 30 September 2021

Guidance: Trading and moving goods in and out of Northern Ireland Last updated 30 September 2021

Guidance: Register to report and pay VAT on distance sales of goods from Northern Ireland to the EU Last updated 20 September 2021

Guidance: Check how to report and pay VAT on distance sales of goods from Northern Ireland to the EU Last updated 20 September 2021

Policy paper: EU e-commerce package Published 13 May 2021

Guidance: Declaring goods and paying tax when using a Freeport customs site 20 September 2021

Guidance: Declaring reusable packaging for Great Britain imports and exports Last updated 17

September 2021

Collection: Customs, VAT and Excise UK transition legislation from 1 January 2021 Last updated 16

September 2021

Guidance: <u>Customs Declaration Completion Requirements for Great Britain</u> Last updated 16 September

2021

Guidance: Making an entry summary declaration Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: Check if you need to make an entry summary declaration Last updated 14 September 2021

Guidance: Information you need to apply for Authorised Economic Operator status Last updated 13

September 2021

Guidance: Apply for authorisation for the UK Trader Scheme if you bring goods into Northern Ireland

Guidance: Sending parcels to and from Northern Ireland Last updated 13 September 2021

Guidance: Moving goods out of Northern Ireland through common transit countries Published 10

September 2021

Guidance: Preparing to move goods into the UK through common transit countries Published 10

September 2021

Guidance: Preparing to move goods out of the UK through common transit countries Published 10

September 2021

Collection: <u>Using common or union transit to move goods into, through and out of the UK</u> Published 10

September 2021

Guidance: Moving goods out of Great Britain through common transit countries Published 10 September

2021

Guidance: Moving goods into or through Great Britain using common transit Published 10 September

2021

Guidance: Moving goods into or through Northern Ireland using common or union transit Published 10

September 2021

Statutory Guidance: Reference Documents for The Customs Tariff (Preferential Trade Arrangements)

(EU Exit) Regulations 2020 Published 10 September 2021

National Statistics: UK overseas trade in goods statistics: July 2021 Published 10 September 2021

Statistical data set <u>UK overseas trade in goods statistics July 2021: import and export data</u> Published 10

September 2021

Collection: UK trade in goods statistics Last updated 10 September 2021

Guidance: VAT on movements of goods between Northern Ireland and the EU Last updated 7

September 2021

Guidance: Attending an inland border facility Last updated 6 September 2021

Guidance: Approved payers in the middleman scheme Last updated 6 September 2021

Guidance: Customs Declaration Completion Requirements for The Northern Ireland Protocol Last

updated 28 August 2021

Guidance: Claim VAT back on tax-free shopping in Northern Ireland Last updated 20 August 2021

Guidance: Retail Export Scheme (Northern Ireland) Last updated 20 August 2021

National Statistics: announcement <u>UK overseas trade in goods statistics: December 2021</u> Last updated

13 August 2021

Statistical data set: <u>UK overseas trade in goods statistics June 2021: import and export data</u> Published

12 August 2021

Guidance: Community and Common Transit UK offices list Last updated 4 August 2021

Guidance: National Insurance for workers from the UK working in the EEA or Switzerland Last updated

30 July 2021

Official statistics announcement Non-EU trade by declared currency of invoice 2020 (final) Published 28

July 2021

Guidance: Taking commercial goods out of Great Britain in your baggage Last updated 16 July 2021

Guidance: Pay less import duty and VAT when re-importing goods to the UK Last updated 9 July 2021

National Statistics: UK overseas trade in goods statistics: May 2021 Published 9 July 2021

News Release: Helping businesses to prepare for full Customs Control in January 2022 Published 8 July

2021

Correspondence: <u>Letters to businesses about importing and exporting goods between Great Britain and</u>

the EU Last updated 8 July 2021

Policy paper: Goods arriving in Great Britain without an import declaration (CIP 1) Published 7 July 2021

National Statistics: <u>UK regional trade in goods statistics: first quarter 2021</u> Published 7 July 2021

Guidance: Check how to move goods through ports that use the Goods Vehicle Movement Service Last

updated 4 July 2021

Guidance: Making an indirect export from Northern Ireland Last updated 4 July 2021

Guidance: Exporting excise goods to the EU Last updated 30 June 2021

#### NORTHERN IRELAND OFFICE

News Release: <u>Secretary of State for Northern Ireland opens Northern Ireland Business and Innovation</u> Showcase in London Published 15 September 2021

# **GOVERNMENT OF IRELAND**

#### Irish Government News Service: Brexit webpage

News Release: McConalogue announces opening of Brexit Tie-up Scheme for fishing fleet 7th September 2021

Speech: by An Taoiseach, Micheál Martin T.D. British-Irish Association, Oxford 3rd September 2021

News Release: Minister McConalogue signs new EU market transparency rules into Irish law 3rd September 2021

News Release: <u>Tánaiste to lead Enterprise Ireland & IDA Trade Mission to UK, France and Germany</u> 3rd September 2021

# **NORTHERN IRELAND EXECUTIVE**

#### DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE, ENVIRONMENT AND RURAL AFFAIRS

News Release: Minister addresses Protocol with Eustice and Frost 23 September 2021

News Release: Permanent solutions needed for pet checks 15 September 2021

News Release: Current processes for moving goods from GB to NI will continue 10 September 2021

#### THE EXECUTIVE OFFICE

News Release: Physical proof of status should be offered to EU citizens 15 September 2021

News Release: 'Don't miss the deadline of 30 June 2021 for EU Settlement Scheme applications' -

Givan and O'Neill 24 June 2021

#### NORTHERN IRELAND STATISTICS AND RESEARCH AGENCY (NISRA)

<u>Traffic Counts of Vehicles at the Fifteen Main Northern Ireland-Ireland Border Crossing Locations</u> 4 October 2021

# **SCOTTISH GOVERNMENT**

#### **Brexit** webpage

News Release: Impact of Brexit during a pandemic 30 September 2021

News Release: Security needed for EU Citizens 25 September 2021

News Release: European relationships strengthened 16 September 2021

News Release: Concern over importation checks delay 16 September 2021

News Release: Physical proof of status should be offered to EU citizens 15 September 2021

News Release: Creative professionals must have visa-free travel 27 August 2021

# 3. LEGISLATURES

# **WESTMINSTER PARLIAMENT**

Brexit: research and analysis webpage

#### WRITTEN MINISTERIAL STATEMENT

The Minister of State at the Cabinet Office (Lord Frost CMG): Border Controls 14 September 2021

The Minister of State at the Home Office (Baroness Williams of Trafford) Statement of Changes in Immigration Rules 10 September 2021

The Secretary of State for Northern Ireland (Brandon Lewis) Northern Ireland Update 7 September 2021

The Minister of State at the Home Office (Baroness Williams of Trafford) New Plan for Immigration 22 July 2021

The Secretary of State for the Home Department (Priti Patel) New Plan for Immigration 22 July 2021

#### **HOUSE OF COMMONS HANSARD**

Debate: Northern Ireland Protocol 23 September 2021

Debate: Subsidy Control Bill 22 September 2021

Debate: Brexit Opportunities 16 September 2021

Debate: UK Maritime Sector 16 September 2021

#### **HOUSE OF COMMONS - COMMITTEE ENQUIRIES**

**Environment, Food and Rural Affairs Committee:** Moving animals across borders

#### **International Trade Committee**

- UK trade negotiations
- UK Freeports
- UK-EU trading relationship

#### **Northern Ireland Affairs Committee**

- Cross-border co-operation on policing, security and criminal justice after Brexit
- Citizenship and Passport Processes in Northern Ireland

Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee Common Frameworks

**Treasury Committee Future of Financial Services** 

#### **HOUSE OF COMMONS LIBRARY**

Constituency Casework: New customs rules for trade with the EU 4 October 2021

Subsidy Control Bill 17 September 2021

EU State Aid rules and WTO Subsidies Agreement

The UK-EU Trade and Cooperation Agreement: governance and dispute settlement

#### **HOUSE OF LORDS - Hansard**

Statement The Minister of State, Cabinet Office (Lord Frost): Brexit Opportunities 16 September 2021

Question: Devolved Administrations 16 September 2021

Question: Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland: Power-sharing 16 September 2021

Question: Imports from EU to UK: Grace Period 16 September 2021

Question: European Union Touring Visas 14 September 2021

Question HGV Driver Shortages 13 September 2021

Motion to take note: Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland (EUC Report) 13 September 2021

Question: Artists and Musicians: Working in Europe 9 September 2021

Question: EU Bilateral Agreements for Asylum Seekers 6 September 2021

Motion to take note: Future UK-EU Relationship on Professional and Business Services (EU Committee

Report) 22 July 2021

Question for Short Debate: Cultural and Education Exchanges 22 July 2021

#### **HOUSE OF LORDS - Committee Inquiries**

Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland Sub-Committee: Introductory inquiry into the operation of the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland

European Union Committee: Future UK-EU Relations: governance

EU Goods Sub-Committee: Future UK-EU relations: trade in goods

EU Services Sub-Committee: Future UK-EU relations: trade in services

#### **HOUSE OF LORDS LIBRARY**

In Focus: Common frameworks and the devolved nations 29 September 2021

In Focus UK visa and immigration policies for EU and EEA citizens 31 August 2021

Research Briefing Northern Ireland Protocol: House of Lords committee reports and recent developments 25 August 2021

In Focus <u>EU Committee Report: future UK–EU relationship on professional and business services</u> 15 July 2021

# HOUSES OF THE OIREACHTAS/TITHE AN OIREACHTAS

#### Dáil Éireann - Debates

Post-European Council Meeting: Statements 3 November 2021

**Brexit Issues** 3 November 2021

Recovery of Tourism and Aviation: Statements 7 October 2021

EU-UK Trade and Cooperation Agreement: Motion 21 September 2021

Taoiseach's Meetings and Engagements 15 September 2021

**Brexit Issues** 15 September 2021

#### Seanad Éireann - Debates

Address to Seanad Éireann by Members of the European Parliament 2 November 2021

Interim Report of the Seanad Special Select Committee on the Withdrawal of the United Kingdom from the European Union: Motion 30 September 2021

EU-UK Trade and Cooperation Agreement: Motion 21 September 2021

Northern Ireland 21 September 2021

#### Joint Committee on Agriculture and the Marine

Joint Committee on Agriculture and the Marine to discuss the Sea Fisheries (Amendment) Bill with Minister McConalogue 19 April 2021

<u>Joint Committee on Agriculture and the Marine to discuss Brexit, Port Operations and Import Controls</u> 2 February 2021

#### **Joint Committee of European Union Affairs**

EU Affairs Committee to meet Minister Thomas Byrne 19 October 2021

<u>EU Affairs Committee to discuss Northern Ireland Protocol with Centre for Cross-Border Studies</u> 5 October 2021

<u>EU Affairs Committee publishes report on the Comprehensive Economic and Trade Agreement</u> 15 September 2021

EU Affairs Committee to meet House of Lords Sub-Committee on Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland 22 June 2021

EU Affairs Committee to discuss Ireland and the EU 2021 opinion poll 18 May 2021

# Seanad Special Select Committee on the Withdrawal of the UK from the EU

Seanad Committee discuss Trade and Co-operation Agreement and the Withdrawal Agreement Dispute Resolution Mechanisms 11 October 2021

<u>Seanad Special Committee on the Withdrawal of the United Kingdom from the European Union debate</u> - 30 Sep 2021

Seanad Brexit Committee launches its 'Interim Report on the Impacts of Brexit' 8 July 2021

# NORTHERN IRELAND ASSEMBLY

**Brexit Brief** newsletter

#### **OFFICIAL REPORTS**

Private Member's Motion Sanitary and Phytosanitary Standards: Bespoke Agreement 4 October 2021

#### **COMMITTEES**

#### **Committee for The Executive Office**

#### **Brexit Scrutiny** webpage

Minutes of Evidence Impact of Brexit on Northern Ireland and the Republic of Ireland: Seanad Special Select Committee on the Withdrawal of the United Kingdom from the European Union 20 October 2021

Minutes of Evidence: United Kingdom Exit from the European Union 29 September 2021

#### Northern Ireland Assembly Research and Information Service (RalSe)

#### **EU Exit Hub**

- Brexit and Beyond Newsletter
- Protocol on Ireland and Northern Ireland webpage
- <u>Common Frameworks</u> webpage
- <u>EU Exit Legislation</u> webpage

Brexit Transition and Northern Ireland: A Reading List (Final version) 31 December 2020

Brexit and Northern Ireland – A Reading List (Final version) 31 January 2020

COVID-19 and Brexit: A reading list (updated) 21 May 2020

Research Matters: blog Brexit

<u>Update – the Gibraltar Protocol</u> 21 August 2021

Brexit Related Research Publications webpage

# **SENEDD CYMRU / WELSH PARLIAMENT**

**Brexit** webpage

The Assembly Blog Brexit

# **RESEARCH SERVICE**

Research Briefing: Remaining in Wales: Over 86,000 European citizens granted permission to stay 6 October 2021

# **SCOTTISH PARLIAMENT**

#### **SCOTTISH PARLIAMENTARY INFORMATION CENTRE (SPICe)**

#### **Post-Brexit Hub**

- Common Frameworks
- <u>Intergovernmental relations</u>
- Key legislation

Brexit Statutory Instruments: Identifying the Challenges 20 August 2021

Marine and Fisheries: Subject Profile 19 August 2021

<u>Brexit Statutory Instruments: Impact on the Devolved Settlement and Future Policy Direction</u> 18 August 2021

Brexit Statutory Instruments: Powers and Parliamentary Processes 9 August 2021

#### **SPICe Spotlight: EU & International Affairs**

- The European Commission's State of the Union Speech: from a Scottish perspective 16 September 2021
- Settled Status and Criminal Records 4 June 2021

# 4. EU INSTITUTIONS

## **EUROPEAN COUNCIL and COUNCIL OF THE EUROPEAN UNION**

EU-UK negotiations on the future relationship policy page

Infographic: Fishing quotas after Brexit 7 October 2021

News Release: EU-UK relations: Council authorises the start of negotiations for an agreement in respect

of Gibraltar 5 October 2021

News Release: Council adopts a €5 billion Brexit adjustment reserve 28 September 2021

## **EUROPEAN COMMISSION**

Relations with the United Kingdom webpage

The EU-UK Withdrawal Agreement webpage

<u>First Trade Specialised Committee on Level Playing Field for Open and Fair Competition and</u>
Sustainable Development under the EU-UK Trade and Cooperation Agreement 8 October 2021

Statement by the European Commission following the ninth meeting of the Specialised Committee on the implementation of the Protocol on Ireland and Northern Ireland 24 September 2021

Press speaking points by Vice-President Maroš Šefčovič in Belfast, following his two-day visit to Northern Ireland 10 September 2021

Speech: by Vice-President Maroš Šefčovič at the Queen's University, Belfast 10 September 2021

Statement: <u>Statement by the European Commission following the UK announcement regarding the operation of the Protocol on Ireland / Northern Ireland</u> 6 September 2021

# **EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT**

Brexit: Impact and Consequences webpage

**UK Coordination Group** webpage

News Release: How the EU will help mitigate the impact of Brexit 16 September 2021

News Release: Parliament sets up new delegation to the EU-UK Parliamentary Assembly 5 October

2021

News Release: Group leaders to meet EC VP Šefčovič on EU-UK relations 29 September 2021

News Release: Parliament paves the way for special fund to mitigate the impact of Brexit 15 September

2021

#### **European Parliamentary Research Service**

Support for the EU fishing sector through the Brexit Adjustment Reserve 2 September 2021

# 5. COMMENTARY AND ANALYSIS

#### **Brexit Institute (Dublin City University)**

#### **Working Papers**

The UUP and the Northern Ireland Protocol: Pragmatism, or Opportunity Squandered? Darren Litter, 6 October 2021

<u>EU-UK Data Flows: Does the "New Direction" lead to "Essentially Equivalent" Protection?</u> Orla Lynskey, 22 September 2021

Event Report: Cross-Border Data Protection After Brexit Ian Cooper, 16 September 2021

The State of the Off-Balance Union Andrew Duff, 15 September 2021

The Limits to Creativity and Flexibility: Responding to the UK 'Command Paper' on the Northern Ireland Protocol Niall Moran, 2 September 2021

<u>The Delicate Equilibrium of the UK Data Protection Adequacy Decision: First Tensions</u> Edoardo Celeste, 30 August 2021

100 Years of Partition: The NI Protocol and the Irish Question Orlaith Rice, 19 August 2021

<u>The Brexit Trilemma and Northern Irish Unionists: A very British matter</u> Sebastian Ludwicki-Ziegler, 12 August 2021

The UK Command Paper on the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland: Future Relationship à la carte? Oliver Garner, 29 July 2021

#### **British Irish Chamber of Commerce**

News Release: <u>British Irish Chamber of Commerce gives cautious welcome to Budget 2022, but calls for more supports for Ireland's agri-food sector 12 October 2021</u>

News Release: Challenges, Deferrals and New Opportunities 30 September 2021

News Release: <u>British Irish Chamber calls for 'Shared Islands Fund' to Reboot the UK – Ireland</u> Economic Relationship 22 September 2021

#### **Brookings Institution**

<u>The Catholic Dimension of Irish Soft Power: Brexit and the Ancient Order of Hibernians</u> Ger FitzGerald, 8 June 2021

#### Carnegie Europe

The Hollowness of Global Britain Peter Kellner, August 31 2021

#### **Centre for Brexit Policy**

Broadcast Lord Frost discusses Article 16 and the Northern Ireland Protocol 5 October 2021

Northern Ireland Protocol: US Consulate silent on David Trimble warning that Joe Biden 'risks a return to sectarian strife' 8 September 2021

Sausage war averted as border checks in Irish Sea postponed 7 September 2021

'Keep nose out!' Britons erupt as Joe Biden's Brexit meddling could trigger 'civil unrest' 7 September 2021

#### **Centre for Brexit Studies (University of Birmingham)**

Are We Seeing What's Likely to be a 'Perfect Storm'? Dr. Steven McCabe, 13 October 2021

Election cycles hit EU-UK relations Ferry Biederman, 8 October 2021

Whom the gods would destroy they first make mad Dr. Steven McCabe, 6 October 2021

Brexit and Higher Education Dr. Steven McCabe, 1 October 2021

Well, Boris, here's another nice mess you've gotten us into! Dr. Steven McCabe, 29 September 2021

The practical ramifications that businesses continue to face as they adapt to a post Brexit landscape Raj Kandola, 29 September 2021

Johnson Government's Dead End on Northern Ireland Scott Lucas, 21 September 2021

Just When Things Were Going So Well Dr Steven McCabe, 15 September 2021

We Need More Workers! Dr Steven McCabe, 3 September 2021

The lure of cure-alls: the electric car and Brexit John Wormald, 16 August 2021

Europe's recovery should be welcomed by Brexiteers and Remainers alike Vicky Pryce, 5 August 2021

Cummings's techno-babble Brexit Ferry Biedermann, 26 July 2021

Football, Brexit, and Racism Scott Lucas 19 July 2021

Too soon to blame Brexit for the slowdown in the pace of the UK's recovery? Vicky Pryce, 9 July 2021

How will Brexit impact the UK fashion industry? Georgia Fellows, 30 June 2021

Brexit, what we lost in the fire Ferry Biedermann, 25 June 2021

A diminished Isle? Dr Steven McCabe, 24 June 2021

#### **Centre for Cross Border Studies**

3rd Quarterly Survey on the Conditions for North-South and East-West Cooperation 17 September 2021

Briefing Paper: <u>The recognition of professional qualifications post-Brexit and the Professional</u> Qualifications Bill 5 August 2021

Briefing Paper: Climate Legislation in Northern Ireland and Cross-Border Cooperation 2 August 2021

#### **Centre for European Reform**

Insight: Opening Pandora's Box: What the EU-UK trade deal means for trade and conditionality Sam Lowe, 13 October 2021

Insight <u>Leave your phone at home: Why EU roaming charges will only increase for UK consumers</u> Zach Meyers, 20 September 2021

Insight: The cost of Brexit: May 2021 John Springford, 21 July 2021

#### **Centre on Constitutional Change**

The Northern Ireland Protocol: make up or break down? Philip Rycroft,19 October 2021

Will 'British values' keep us together? Michael Keating, 12 October 2021

Northern Ireland: The United Kingdom's Non-Nation 20 July 2021

#### **Committee on the Administration of Justice**

CAJ signs joint letter on the protection of EU citizens' rights 29 June 2021

Written Evidence on the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland 28 June 2021

#### **Congressional Research Service**

Northern Ireland: The Peace Process, Ongoing Challenges, and U.S. Interests 10 September 2021

#### **Constitution Society**

Northern Ireland and Brexit: An Explanation Lisa Claire Whitten, 1st November 2021

The politics of the Northern Ireland Protocol Clare Rice, 6th October 2021

Northern Ireland: a constitutional exception and why it matters Lisa Claire Whitten, 21 September 2021

The government's approach to the UK constitution: cause for concern Alex Walker, 7th September 2021

England and the Union: time to think again John Denham, 5th August 2021

#### **Consumer Council**

The Northern Ireland Consumer Perspective: Early perceptions and experiences of EU Exit 18 October 2021

#### **EU Exit: Advice for Northern Ireland**

- Travellers
- Shopping
- Postal Services
- Businesses
- Home Energy
- Telecoms
- Water
- Personal Finances
- Energy

#### **EU-UK Forum**

Clearing and the challenge of 'taking back control' in financial services Sarah Hall, October 2021

Northern Ireland Protocol version 56 Catherine Barnard, October 2021

It hasn't gone away: the Northern Ireland Brexit Protocol Bobby McDonagh, September 2021

The decision not to extend the Brexit transition period – a retrospective John Cotter, September 2021

Bilateral agreements as a tool to facilitate movement of people after Brexit Diego Acosta, September 2021

#### **Euractiv**

Britain calls for 800 foreign butchers to avoid pig cull 15 October 2021

<u>EU offers deal on British trade to Northern Ireland but leaves Court role unchanged</u> Benjamin Fox, 14 October 2021

EU to unveil measures to ease British goods flow to Northern Ireland October 13 2021

Overhauling Irish protocol is 'prerequisite' to return to 'normal' relations, says UK minister Benjamin Fox, 13 October 2021

Protocol row reopens Unionist fears of another Northern Ireland sell-out Benjamin Fox, 12 October 2021

Stop the poison, UK's Frost tells the EU over post-Brexit deal Benjamin Fox, 12 October 2021

<b>Britain</b>	and Ire	land argu	e on Twitter	over Brex	it deal 11	October	2021
----------------	---------	-----------	--------------	-----------	------------	---------	------

EU will go to 'enormous lengths' on Irish protocol, says Sefcovic Benjamin Fox, 8 October 2021

Most Brits see Brexit as a failure, poll reveals Benjamin Fox, 6 October 2021

Brexit cold turkey: UK tries to kick 25-year imported labour habit 5 October 2021

UK close to suspending Irish protocol, warns Brexit minister Benjamin Fox, 5 October 2021

The Brief, powered by The Greens/EFA — Island of lost content Benjamin Fox, 1 October 2021

'No thank you, Prime Minister', Polish trucker says to British Christmas visa offer 29 September 2021

<u>Home Office must protect EU citizens' rights even for late applicants, says agency</u> Benjamin Fox 28 September 2021

UK puts army on standby as fuel pumps run dry 28 September 2021

Long queues and fuel rationing as Britain faces truck driver shortage 27 September 2021

EU must respond to UK's demand on Brexit deal urgently, minister says 24 September 2021

EU exodus from UK continues, new data finds Benjamin Fox,17 September 2021

UK delays full post-Brexit border checks from EU 15 September 2021

UK announces new delays to Irish goods checks Benjamin Fox, 14 September 2021

UK extends grace periods on Northern Ireland goods checks, again Benjamin Fox, 7 September 2021

EU-UK protocol row creating 'cold mistrust', says Frost Benjamin Fox, 6 September 2021

UK pub giant Wetherspoon reports beer shortages 2 September 2021

<u>UK government banks on domestic workforce as struggling food sector calls for new visas</u> Natasha Foote, 1 September 2021

UK government rejects call for new visas to ease post-Brexit truck driver shortage 30 August 2021

As shakes and chicken go off the menu, firms urge UK to act 27 August 2021

'We will not let you down' on Brexit, Macron tells Ireland 27 August 2021

UK's hopes of boosting hydrogen trade hobbled by Brexit Frédéric Simon, 26 August 2021

<u>First post-Brexit protected food not in conflict with existing EU geographical indication</u> Gerardo Fortuna, 30 August 2021

#### **European Policy Centre**

After Brexit: Could bilateral agreements facilitate the free movement of persons? Diego Acosta, 7 September 2021

#### **The Federal Trust**

Brexit: Rejoiners should learn from Remainers Brendan Donnelly, 20 September 2021

Brexit, the Euro and Rejoin John Stevens, 20 September 2021

EU and UK trade talks after Brexit Bob Savic, 18 September 2021

The UK data regime after Brexit: No good options Hugh Lawson-Tancred, 18 September 2021

EU Industry Strategy poses risks for UK business post-Brexit Bob Savic, 18 September 2021

#### **Global Britain / Brexit-Watch.org**

Brexit Britain needs to use its new powers to reform VAT Jayne Adye, 15 October 2021

Now's the time for 'Unionist' to mean something in Boris's brand Baroness Hoey, 3 October 2021

The UK MUST Be a viable alternative to the EU Jayne Adye, 1 October 2021

A winter of discontent? But who's really to blame? Ewen Stewart, 29 September 2021

#### **Institute for Government**

Brexit fish rows are a taste of things to come Joe Marshall, 2 November 2021

A Brexit solution for Northern Ireland is possible with further compromise Jess Sargeant, 16 October 2021

The government should face up to the border consequences of its Brexit deal Joe Marshall, 20 September 2021

How the EU and the UK can use extra time to make Northern Ireland protocol work Jess Sargeant, 9 September 2021

The UK border: will supply chain problems get worse? 10 September 2021

Agriculture subsidies after Brexit 2 September 2021

#### **Institute for International and European Affairs**

Brexit Brief 118 14 October 2021

Factsheet on the EU's New Pact on Migration and Asylum 3 August 2021

#### **Logistics UK (formerly Freight Transport Association)**

Logistics UK's response to EU negotiations on Northern Ireland Protocol 13 October 2021

Survey shows skills shortages are growing across the logistics industry 7 October 2021

Comment from Logistics UK on government HGV driver visa scheme 29 September 2021

Logistics UK welcomes government measures 26 September 2021

Stick to new deadline for import border controls, Logistics UK urges government 14 September 2021

Driver shortage crisis: UK business groups demand action 22 August 2021

Driver shortage crisis: grant 10,000 temporary visas to EU workers, says Logistics UK 20 August 2021

Logistics UK presses government for temporary driver visas to ease supply chain issues 29 July 2021

Seasonal visas and funded training vital to ease skills shortage, says Logistics UK 21 June 2021

Shortage of HGV drivers places business recovery at risk, finds Logistics UK report 21 May 2021

#### **London School of Economics and Political Science**

It's time for Northern Ireland's Unionist parties to decide what they actually want to achieve out of the Protocol renegotiation Colin Murray, 15 October 2021

Rainbow Europe: Polish LGBTQs in the UK readily identify as European Łukasz Szulc, 8 October 2021

British unionists struggled to adapt the legitimising foundations of their political project to the realities of a post-Brexit UK Daniel Cetrà and Coree Brown Swan, 1 October 2021

The Anglo-British imaginary stands in the way of any sensible debate about the future of the UK 28 Daniel Wincott and Gregory Davies, September 2021

New Zealand's 1973 experience suggests Brexit will be economically harmful for the foreseeable future, and the losses will not be easily made up Kevin B. Grier and Michael C. Munger, 13 September 2021

For much of the electorate, Europe is now the issue that determines party allegiance. This cleavage has overwhelmed voters' views on almost everything else Bryan Schonfeld and Sam Winter-Levy, 2 September 2021

<u>Local economic shocks from globalisation are linked to an increase in authoritarian values and the Brexit vote Cameron Ballard-Rosa,</u> Mashail A. Malik, Stephanie J. Rickard and Kenneth Scheve, 20 August 2021

Nationality and Borders Bill: the proposed reforms will further frustrate an already problematic asylum system Amreen Qureshi and Lucy Mort, 21 July 2021

<u>UK-EU trade: the combination of Brexit, wider societal and industrial trends, and COVID-19 is creating a perfect storm for British exporting companies</u> Bob Hancké, Laurenz Mathei and Artus Galiay, 16 July 2021

#### **Manufacturing UK**

**Brexit News** webpage

NI Protocol webpage

EUs response to govt proposals on NIP Connor Doherty, 14 October 2021

<u>Check if you need to pay a tariff on goods brought into Northern Ireland from Great Britain</u> Connor Doherty, 13 July 2021

#### Northern Ireland Chamber of Commerce and Industry

NI Chamber Responds to EU Proposals on NI Protocol 14 October 2021

#### **Northern Ireland Council for Voluntary Action**

<u>Civic and business leaders call for politicians to resolve NI Protocol issues</u> Shauna O'Neill, 6 September 2021

<u>Updated Guidance: on travelling between the Common Travel Area</u> Shauna O'Neill, 6 September 2021

Updated Guidance: on the Frontier Worker Permit Scheme Déarbhla Sloan, 30 March 2021

#### Northern Ireland Retail Consortium

News Release: Cost pressures filter into prices 29 September 2021

Brexit isn't done yet Andrew Opie, 3 September 2021

NIRC analysis on UKG Command Paper on the way forward for the Northern Ireland Protocol Aodhán Connolly, 30 July 2021

#### **Northern Slant**

The Protocol: Where are we now, and where does NI go from here? Ryan Hogg, 9 September, 2021

#### **Queens University Belfast**

#### **Brexit Filestore**

#### Post-Brexit Governance NI

- The Protocol, EU and domestic law webpage
- The Institutional Framework for Managing the Protocol webpage
- <u>Proposed Regulatory Reforms and the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland'</u> Lisa Whitten 22 September 2021

#### QPOL - Queen's Policy Engagement

News Release: Queen's welcomes European Union Vice President Mr Maroš Šefčovič 10 September 2021

#### Retail NI

Retail NI Comment on European Union Protocol Proposals 14 October 2021

#### **The Detail**

ROBORDER: PSNI developing Al-controlled border surveillance system Luke Butterly, 7 June 2021

#### Slugger O'Toole

Are Sainsbury's considering pulling out of Northern Ireland? Brian O'Neill, 20 October 2021

The UK government have a stronger hand in the Protocol dispute than their critics think Brian Walker, 15 October 2021

Most significant thing today is the EU has recognised the Protocol's drag on NI's East West trade... Mick Fealty, 14 October 2021

<u>Demographic logic for a border poll is destined sink its own long term ambitions...</u> Mick Fealty, 14 October 2021

The Union will not survive the end of the NI Protocol Brendan Heading, 11 October 2021

<u>"Five to 10 years down the road, we're looking at Irish unification because the economic forces at work just aren't going to be reconcilable with the political situation."</u> Brian O'Neill, 6 October 2021

The protocol is being attacked not because it doesn't work, but because it DOES...Brian O'Neill, 5 October 2021

The Brexit Solution Brendan Heading, 4 October 2021

Not the time to turn away from seeking a firm resolution over the protocol in Dublin or Belfast... Mick Fealty, 17 September 2021

Confidence, Sir Jeffrey Donaldson and the NI Protocol...Brian Pope, 13 September 2021

<u>Bluff or confrontation is the looming choice, as pressures mount over the NI Protocol</u> Brian Walker, 9 September 2021

Finding Solutions and Enacting Opportunities: The Protocol Mick Fealty, 6 September 2021

Post-Brexit UK Food Industry Is £2bn Worse Off... Brian O'Neill, 3 September 2021

NI Protocol: "Pragmatic and flexible leadership needed from Belfast, Dublin, London and Brussels..." Mick Fealty, 30 July 2021

In England crops are left to rot as there are not enough workers to pick them... Brian O'Neill, 26 July 2021

The Way Forward: Boris Johnson having his cake and eating it too? Blaine McCartney, 23 July 2021,

#### **The Conversation**

Brexit fears started hitting UK trade as early as 2015 - new research 15 October 2021

<u>Truck driver shortage won't be solved by quick fix visas – here are three ways forward</u> 27 September 2021

Global Britain is becoming a stooge of the US 27 September 2021

Return of imperial system on cards for Brexit Britain – measurements have always been political 21 September 2021

<u>UK names first food with protected status in post-Brexit scheme – here's how it will promote sustainable farming 17 August 2021</u>

Northern Ireland protocol: here's what a compromise between EU and UK could look like 29 July 2021

Brexit: UK services are losing out to EU rivals - but Asia could be big winner 28 July 2021

Over 2 million EU nationals are at risk of discrimination in UK after shock EU court ruling – here's what happens next 20 July 2021

#### The UK in a Changing Europe (ESRC)

Constituents and Brexit: did MPs get punished for their votes? 20 October 2021

<u>Divergence tracker: why divergence from EU law might mean more bureaucracy</u> Joël Reland, 19 October 2021

<u>Proposals and the Protocol: where do the EU proposals leave us?</u> Professor Katy Hayward, 15 October 2021

<u>Visas, turkeys and Christmas</u> Professor Catherine Barnard and Professor Jonathan Portes, 14 October 2021

A reflection (or four) on Lord Frost's Speech: on Brexit and the Protocol 13 October 2021

Article 16, the EU and the Protocol: three things you may want to know, and a question you may want to ask Professor Damian Chalmers, 13 October 2021

Party conferences highlight new Brexit dividing line Jill Rutter, 11 October 2021

<u>Seasonal workers: will visas save Christmas?</u> Professor Catherine Barnard and Fiona Costello, 5 October 2021

<u>The Protocol: 'dynamic alignment' in post-Brexit Northern Ireland</u> Lisa Claire Whitten, 25 September 2021

New academic report shows many countries see major opportunities with 'Global Britain' 21 September 2021

English devolution: what can Brexit tell us about it? Joannie Willett, 14 September 2021

<u>Pre-settled status: single mothers with PSS vulnerable to homelessness after Brexit</u> Professor Catherine Barnard and Fiona Costello, 8 September 2021

Trade in medicines: urgent cooperation needed to land agreement Mark Samuels, 7 September 2021

Competing preferences, MPs and the triggering of Brexit: who's the boss? Katrin Auel and Resul Umit, 7 September 2021

British foreign policy: what's next? Jamie Gaskarth, 1 September 2021

Voters, Brexit and the limits of party loyalty Sam Winter-Levy and Bryan Schonfeld, 26 August 2021

EUSS: beyond the cliff's edge Professor Catherine Barnard and Fiona Costello, 17 August 2021

Northern Ireland Protocol: the UK's updated approach Dr Clare Rice and Colin Murray, 4 August 2021

Legal order, UK-EU legal relations and the foundations of international law Oliver Pierce, 2 August 2021

Migration and wages after Covid and Brexit Professor Jonathan Portes, 30 July 2021

Union and independence Dr Coree Brown Swan, 28 July 2021

#### **Ulster Farmers' Union**

News Release: Movement on temporary visas is encouraging start, says UFU 15 October 2021

News Release: Work continuing to address labour shortages, says UFU 6 October 2021

News Release: UFU and DAERA discuss pig sector pressures 24 September 2021

News Release: Solution available for NI/Scotland livestock trade 22 September 2021

News Release: Brussels in Brief 17 September 2021

# 6. MEDIA COVERAGE

The Guardian 1 November 2021

EU riding roughshod over Northern Ireland trade, says Brexit minister Lisa O'Carroll

BBC News 1 November 2021

Brexit: UK-EU row over Northern Ireland escalates

RTÉ News 1 November 2021

Johnson 'gave into' pressure on protocol, Foster claims

BBC News 1 November 2021

Newtownards: Bus hijacked by masked men and set on fire

The Guardian 1 November 2021

Fears of Brexit violence as armed men hijack and torch bus in Northern Ireland Lisa O'Carroll

The Guardian 30 October 2021

Brexit is harming the UK economy, say 44% of voters Toby Helm

The Irish Times 29 October 2021

Worst threat to Belfast Agreement is London's nationalist agenda Emma de Souza

The News Letter 29 October 2021

Donaldson: NI Protocol talks cannot be put on long finger

The Independent 29 October 2021

Brexit shift in trade away from EU 'could double UK carbon emissions from shipping' Andrew Woodcock

The News Letter 28 October 2021

<u>Put Northern Ireland politicians at heart of the talks to resolve the dispute over the protocol</u> David Montgomery

The News Letter 28 October 2021

QUB professor defends use of LucidTalk for public poll on Protocol Adam Kula

The Guardian 28 October 2021

Brexit fishing rights: what is row about and what happens next? Daniel Boffey

RTÉ News 29 October 2021

UK govt didn't acknowledge no-deal issues: ex-British diplomat Tony Connelly

The Independent 28 October 2021

<u>Brexit was all about fish – and fish is the altar upon which the nation has been happily sacrificed Tom</u> Peck

The Independent 28 October 2021

A closer look at Johnson's economic plan for post-Brexit Britain Sean O'Grady

The Independent 28 October 2021

Brexit's impact on economy worse than pandemic - OBR Luciana Guerra

The Irish Times 27 October 2021

UK diplomat asked to 'peddle half-truths' about Brexit's impact on Ireland Simon Carswell

The Irish Times 27 October 2021

Brexit forces major fall in shipping between Britain and Dublin Port Eoin Burke-Kennedy

The Guardian 27 October 2021

Freight traffic between Great Britain and Dublin drops by a fifth Lisa O'Carroll

RTÉ News 27 October 2021

Brexit sees Dublin Port UK traffic fall by over 20% Robert Shortt

The Irish Times 27 October 2021

There is no alternative to the NI protocol, says Michelle O'Neill

The Independent 25 October 2021

British scientists 'frozen out' of EU research due to Brexit row, MPs warn Adam Forrest

The Irish Times 27 October 2021

Brexit: Twenty-fold rise in health checks on imports from Britain Simon Carswell

The Irish Times 25 October 2021

The New Frontier. Reflections from the Irish Border: True North Neil Hegarty

The Irish Times 25 October 2021

New Zealand-UK deal could have negative impact on Irish exports, officials fear Pat Leahy

The Irish Times 23 October 2021

Brexit reawakens the sleeping dogs of competing sovereign claims Paul Gillespie

The Irish Times 23 October 23

Finding that sought-after book for Christmas no longer straightforward Conor Pope

Irish News 22 October 2021

Impact of Brexit 'worse or much worse than expected', according to half surveyed for new study Suzanne McGonigle

The Guardian 23 October 2021

Disabled people struggling to hire carers after Brexit Chaminda Jayanetti

The Irish Times 23 October 23

The Irish Times view on Northern Ireland's centenary: post-Brexit repair work

The Guardian 22 October 2021

Supermarkets using cardboard cutouts to hide gaps left by supply issues Sarah Butler

Belfast Telegraph 21 October 2021

Haulage industry facing Brexit and ageism issues... for a start Amy Cochrane

Belfast Telegraph 21 October 2021

Nigel Farage has a great understanding of Irish history' says David McNarry Gillian Halliday

The Irish Times 21 October 2021

ECB pushes banks to boost their post-Brexit operations Laura Noonan, Stephen Morris, Martin Arnold

Belfast Telegraph 21 October 2021

Unionist legal bid to have NI Protocol declared unlawful to go ahead next month Alan Erwin

The Independent 21 October 2021

Not even possibly cancelling Christmas can change minds on Brexit – the nation is as bitterly divided as ever Sean O'Grady

The News Letter 20 October 2021

Unionists clash with Irish senators at Stormont over Brexit and NI protocol Dominic McGrath

The Irish Times 21 October 2021

British government using the North to try to gain advantage over EU, MPs told Denis Staunton

Irish News 20 October 2021

<u>Sainsbury's 'committed to customers in north' despite confirming plan to close Craigavon store</u> Ryan McAleer

The News Letter 20 October 2021

Still no clarity on pig butcher visas for NI Philip Bradfield

Belfast Telegraph 19 October 2021

NI must grasp the nettle over key issues John Simpson

Belfast Telegraph 19 October 2021

'You haven't got a clue': RTÉ's Claire Byrne challenges Nigel Farage over his knowledge of Irish history Allison Bray

The Irish Times 19 October 2021

Dublin Port working to capacity but needs extra room to grow

RTÉ News 27 October 2021

Crackers labelling change needed because of Brexit Will Goodbody

Irish News 18 October 2021

Brexit: Brussels hints talks won't include stripping EU judges from NI Protocol Sam Blewett

The Guardian 18 October 2021

The Tories are sacrificing Northern Irish businesses on the altar of Brexit purity Polly Toynbee

Irish News 18 October 2021

DUP north-south boycott set to return to court David Young

The Irish Times 18 October 2021

Brexit causes sharp fall in Irish lorry freight on Irish Sea ferries Simon Carswell

Belfast Telegraph 17 October 2021

EU would not let Ireland be singled out in protocol row - commissioner David Young

RTÉ News 17 October 2021

EU 'won't let Ireland be singled out' in NI Protocol row

Belfast Telegraph 16 October 2021

Despite some movement, Protocol argument is far from over Jon Tonge

Belfast Telegraph 16 October 2021

As GB economy sneezes, are we catching a cold? How Britain's supply problems compare in NI Margaret Canning

RTÉ News 16 October 2021

EU states are weary of NI Protocol, Brexit and UK bad faith Tony Connelly

The Irish Times 16 October 2021

Is Britain now pushing for a post-Brexit border in the Celtic Sea? Cliff Taylor

Irish News 15 October 2021

'I have no knowledge of that' says Jeffrey Donaldson on claims Boris Johnson intended 'tearing up' protocol David Young

News Letter October 16 2021

Former Brexit negotiator casts doubt on quick deal

The Irish Times 15 October 2021

Former DUP leader accuses EU of 'irrational political prejudice' Barry Roche

The Guardian 15 October 2021

<u>Frost says there is big gap between UK and EU at Northern Ireland Brexit talks</u> Daniel Boffey, Lisa O'Carroll

The Guardian 15 October 2021

We in Northern Ireland are sick of being pawns in the Brexit game Sarah Creighton

The Irish Times 15 October 2021

Imports from North rise as Brexit rules bite Ciara O'Brien

Belfast Telegraph 15 October 2021

Agriculture Minister Poots hails Brexit as farmers to get £300m payment Garrett Hargan

Irish News 15 October 2021

Still a long way to go on Northern Ireland Protocol, warns Lord Frost David Young

The Irish Times 15 October 2021

David Puttnam rues 'pig-ignorance' of Ireland in British politics Denis Staunton

Belfast Telegraph14 October 2021

Brussels has gone 'extra mile' to resolve post-Brexit dispute, says EU envoy David Hughes and Gavin Cordon

RTÉ News 14 October 2021

EU proposal provides a 'sensible solution' - O'Neill

Belfast Telegraph 14 October 2021

Northern Ireland Protocol discussions will not be renegotiation, says Sefcovic

Belfast Telegraph 14 October 2021

<u>UUP's Lord Empey demands answers from Ian Paisley over claim PM promised to 'tear up' NI Protocol</u> Garrett Hargan and Christopher Leebody

Belfast Telegraph 14 October 2021

A bespoke solution has the potential to deliver on four key issues ... but the devil is in the detail Michael Bell

The Guardian 14 October 2021

Home Office has backlog of 400,000 applications for EU settlement scheme Lisa O'Carroll

The Irish Times 14 October 2021

Northern Ireland: 'Brexit was thrust upon us. We are piggy in the middle' Brian Hutton

Belfast Telegraph 14 October 2021

Brussels 'preparing for worst' from UK after setting out changes to NI protocol

Irish News 14 October 2021

Ian Paisley claims Boris Johnson intended 'tearing up' the protocol after securing victory at the polls

The Irish Times 14 October 2021

Brexit talks with Johnson about 'sausages getting to NI' not ECJ, says Martin Harry McGee , Vivienne Clarke, Freya McClements

Irish News 14 October 2021

Brussels has gone extra mile to end Northern Ireland Brexit crisis, says envoy

The Irish Times 14 October 2021

EU offers to drop 80% of border checks to meet British demands Naomi O'Leary

Irish News 14 October 2021

Varadkar: Cummings claims mean UK can't be trusted globally Paul Ainsworth

The Irish Times 14 October 2021

Brexit: This time the United Kingdom may go over the top David Henig

The Irish Times 14 October 2021

Irish fury over Frost seems aggravated by London taking unionism's side Newton Emerson:

Belfast Telegraph 13 October 2021

Christmas toy supply warning due to Port of Felixstowe chaos Margaret Canning

The Guardian 14 October 2021

What is the 'new model' the EU is proposing for Northern Ireland? Jennifer Rankin, Daniel Boffey

Irish News 13 October 2021

Mixed responses for 'far reaching' EU proposals as DUP warn they 'fall far short' Paul Ainsworth

Irish News 13 October 2021

European Union proposes 'different model' to address NI Protocol disruption David Young,

Irish News 13 October 2021

Simon Coveney: EU-UK negotiations must move beyond 'rancour' Dominic McGrath

Irish News 13 October 2021

EU set to cut red tape caused by protocol but rebuff UK demand on role of judges

David Young, Gavin Cordon and Cate McCurry

Irish News October 13 2021

Leo Varadkar warns global leaders against agreements with a UK Government 'that doesn't necessarily keep its word' Cate McCurry

Irish News 13 October 2021

EU to unveil proposals aimed at resolving NI Protocol row David Young

The Guardian 13 October 2021

<u>EU offers to scrap 80% of NI food checks but prepares for Johnson to reject deal</u> Daniel Boffey, Jennifer Rankin

Belfast Telegraph 13 October 2021

EU proposes to scrap many checks on goods between Great Britain and Northern Ireland John Mulgrew

Belfast Telegraph 13 October 2021

Role of ECJ was only mentioned once in protocol discussions, Sefcovic says Jonathan McCambridge

The Irish Times 13 October 2021

UK backtracking on Brexit 'doesn't send right signal' - US Congressman Simon Carswell

Belfast Telegraph 13 October 2021

Varadkar warns Frost that EU will not be cowed by latest Brexit demands Gavin Cordon

The Irish Times 13 October 2021

EU's Brexit compromise a love letter to Northern Ireland Naomi O'Leary

The Guardian 13 October 2021

The Guardian view on the Northern Ireland protocol: take the deal

The Guardian 13 October 2021

UK air freight bookings soar as firms seek to bypass port backlogs Sarah Butler

Irish News 13 October 2021

Boris Johnson did not understand his own Brexit deal, says Cummings Gavin Cordon

The Guardian 13 October 2021

Northern Irish firms hail EU proposals to resolve Brexit protocol row Lisa O'Carroll

The Guardian 13 October 2021

Dominic Cummings says UK always intended to ditch NI protocol Lisa O'Carroll

Irish News 12 October 2021

Tinkering around edges won't end NI Protocol stand-off, Jeffrey Donaldson warns David Young

Irish News 12 October 2021

MLAs clash over High Court ruling against DUP boycott of north-south meetings Rebecca Black

Irish News 12 October 2021

Britain could suspend Northern Ireland Protocol to safeguard peace, says Frost Gavin Cordon

The Irish Times 12 October 2021

EU tried to use Northern Ireland to reverse Brexit, claims Frost

Belfast Telegraph 12 October 2021

UK could suspend Northern Ireland Protocol to safeguard peace, says Frost Gavin Cordon

The Guardian 12 October 2021

What next for the Northern Ireland protocol? Daniel Boffey

The Irish Times 12 October 2021

Tactics of UK's Brexit negotiating team 'deplorable', Ahern says Vivienne Clarke

Irish News 12 October 2021

The Northern Ireland Protocol – what is it and why is it so controversial? David Young

Irish News 12 October 2021

Lord Frost to demand end of role of European Court in Northern Ireland Protocol Gavin Cordon

Irish News 12 October 2021

Pan-unionist legal challenge to Protocol put on hold ahead of potential `change' in the UK position

The Guardian 11 October 2021

EU member states to issue joint warning to UK over reduced fishing rights Daniel Boffey, Lisa O'Carroll

Irish News 11 October 2021

British government 'shifting goalposts' on protocol stand-off, Sinn Féin says David Young

The Irish Times 11 October 2021

UK to push for 'significant change' beyond EU proposals for NI Simon Carswell

Irish News 11 October 2021

Simon Coveney accuses David Frost of obstructing Brexit talks

Belfast Telegraph 10 October 2021

Brexit 'complications' behind NI rejection as filming location for new German TV drama Christopher Leebody

Belfast Telegraph 10 October 2021

Brexit minister: EU proposals on NI must go further than sorting sausage wars Sam Blewett,

Belfast Telegraph 10 October 2021

UK on fresh collision course with Brussels over Northern Ireland Protocol Sam Blewett

Belfast Telegraph 9 October 2021

Why Tories wouldn't get out of bed to hear unionist fears over Protocol Jon Tonge

Belfast Telegraph 8 October 2021

EU and UK in 'solution mode' on Northern Ireland Protocol - Taoiseach David Young and Cate McCurry

The Irish Times 8 October 2021

Mairead McGuinness: UK needs to be 'less emotional' on Brexit Naomi O'Leary

The Irish Times 8 October 2021

Opponents of protocol placing identity politics above the people Emma de Souza

Irish News 8 October 2021

DUP leader welcomes 'change in tone' on protocol from EU leaders Cate McCurry and James Ward

The Guardian 8 October 2021

EU could lift ban on UK sausages to sweeten Northern Ireland deal Daniel Boffey

The Guardian 8 October 2021

EU urges UK to drop rhetoric in Northern Ireland Brexit row Lisa O'Carroll

Irish News 7 October 2021

Brexit: New NI Protocol proposals to be tabled by EU

The Irish Times 7 October 2021

Boris Johnson sets another trap for NI unionism Alex Kane

The News Letter 6 October 2021

Brexit minister: We will use Article 16 to suspend the Northern Ireland Protocol if we need to do so Ben Lowry

Belfast Telegraph 6 October 2021

Boris Johnson 'deeply embarrassed' by protocol claims Sammy Wilson, as NI mentioned just once during PM's Speech: Christopher Leebody

The Irish Times 6 October 2021

Shortage of new cars is crippling the Irish market Neil Briscoe

Irish News 6 October 2021

Simon Coveney: UK 'not likely' to trigger Article 16 Dominic McGrath

Belfast Telegraph 5 October 2021

What exactly will happen if Article 16 is invoked? Amy Cochrane

The Irish Times 5 October 2021

What Brexit Britain doesn't understand about Ireland Colm Tóibín

RTÉ News 5 October 2021

Crunch point on NI Protocol will come next month, says Frost Sean Whelan

### Belfast Telegraph 5 October 2021

<u>President Biden branded no more than 'interested observer' to Northern Ireland Brexit talks</u> Christopher Leebody

#### Irish News 5 October 2021

<u>Labour shortages could lead to pigs being slaughtered at birth, Agriculture Minister Edwin Poots says</u> Jonathan McCambridge,

#### The Irish Times 5 October 2021

David Frost warns EU his Article 16 trigger finger is getting itchy Denis Staunton

#### The Guardian 4 October 2021

What may happen if article 16 of Northern Ireland protocol is triggered? Jennifer Rankin

#### Irish News 4 October 2021

<u>Frost tells EU 'significant changes' needed to Northern Ireland Brexit ...</u> David Hughes and Richard Wheeler

### Belfast Telegraph 4 October 2021

<u>Government cannot 'wave a magic wand' to solve supply chain issues – Sunak Geraldine</u> Scott and Sam Blewett

### Belfast Telegraph 4 October 2021

<u>Frost hints at action by Christmas if 'intensive talks' on Northern Ireland fail</u> Sam Blewett, David Hughes and Richard Wheeler

#### The Irish Times 3 October 2021

'Ongoing standoff' on Northern Irish protocol in 'nobody's interest' - Coveney Barry Roche

#### Belfast Telegraph 3 October 2021

Prime Minister indicates shortages could continue to Christmas Gavin Cordon and Richard Wheeler

### Belfast Telegraph 3 October 2021

Conditions to trigger Article 16 'have been met' says Brandon Lewis, as NI Secretary warns DUP not to collapse Stormont Christopher Leebody

#### The Irish Times 3 October 2021

Johnson says no return to 'uncontrolled immigration' to solve shortages

#### The Irish Times 2 October 2021

Michel Barnier: 'I told the truth and didn't change the facts' Denis Staunton

#### The Irish Times 2 October 2021

Duty-free booze cruise pulls back into port

### Belfast Telegraph 1 October 2021

Kwarteng hits out at low-wage firms relying on cheap immigrant workers Gavin Cordon

#### The Irish Times 1 October 2021

UK's temporary lorry driver visas are a symptom of government failure Sarah O'Connor

### The Irish Times 30 September 2021

Hard cheese: Brexit and the Irish food sector Edel Corrigan

# Irish News 29 September 2021

'No way' EU should consider renegotiating Northern Ireland Protocol – Barnier James Ward

### Belfast Telegraph 29 September 2021

<u>Petrol shortages: Northern Ireland missed out on fuel crisis – but could now see prices rocket</u> Gillian Halliday

# Belfast Telegraph 29 September 2021

Next warns over price hikes and Christmas staff shortages Holly Williams

### The Guardian 29 September 2021

Next: relax immigration rules or we could struggle in run-up to Christmas Zoe Wood

#### The Guardian 28 September 2021

Northern Irish unionist parties form alliance to oppose Brexit protocol Lisa O'Carroll

#### Belfast Telegraph 28 September 2021

Orange Order say EU 'not listening' as they join unionist declaration opposing NI protocol Christopher Leebody and Gillian Halliday

### Belfast Telegraph 28 September 2021

'No way' EU should consider renegotiating Northern Ireland Protocol - Barnier James Ward

### The Independent 28 September 2021

Christmas shoppers warned about post-Brexit charges on orders from EU Josie Clarke

### Irish News 28 September 2021

<u>Dublin government 'in solution-mode' on protocol after fresh unionist opposition</u> Dominic McGrath and Jonathan McCambridge

# Belfast Telegraph 27 September 2021

Negative portrayal of NI Protocol is 'fake news', Assembly told David Young

### The Irish Times 27 September 2021

Peace deal 'ripped up' by protocol, unionist leaders claim Brian Hutton

### Belfast Telegraph 26 September 2021

British Government triggering Article 16 would be 'very irresponsible', says Irish EU Commissioner Christopher Leebody

### Belfast Telegraph 26 September 2021

Britain 'could face national shortage' of turkeys ahead of Christmas Laura Parnaby

#### The Guardian 26 September 2021

Michel Barnier: why is the EU's former Brexit chief negotiator sounding like a Eurosceptic? Julian Coman

#### Belfast Telegraph 25 September 2021

Temporary visa scheme expected in plan to ease supply issues up to Christmas Patrick Daly

### Belfast Telegraph 25 September 2021

Brexit in the DNA of NI's many crises

#### The Independent 24 September 2021

Brexit: Government again delays key border checks on EU imports Anna Isaac

### The Irish Times 24 September 2021

Taoiseach expresses 'concern' over impact of UK Brexit disruption on Ireland Cormac McQuinn

#### The Irish Times 24 September 2021

EU examines potential legal options if UK triggers article 16 Naomi O'Leary

The Irish Times 24 September 2021

Joint fund needed to 'reboot' British-Irish trade in wake of Brexit Eoin Burke-Kennedy

Irish News 23 September 2021

British government warns Northern Ireland Protocol problems significant and growing Ben Hatton and Richard Wheeler

Belfast Telegraph 23 September 2021

Eustice: Deal to stop GB-NI livestock disruption near

Belfast Telegraph 23 September 2021

Retailers warn of potential Christmas tree shortage Josie Clarke

Belfast Telegraph 23 September 2021

Some wins for Johnson in the US – but questions remain over Brexit and trade Geraldine Scott

Irish News 22 September 2021

New figures show almost 100,000 people in NI applied to EU settlement scheme Suzanne McGonagle

The Irish Times 23 September 2021

Brexit and NI protocol to the fore as Balmoral Show returns Freya McClements

Belfast Telegraph 22 September 2021

Taoiseach rejects suggestion Biden does not understand Northern Ireland Dominic McGrath

The Irish Times 23 September 2021

Northern Ireland protocol likely to be 'permanent sore' in Brexit process Eoin Burke-Kennedy

The Irish Times 22 September 2021

<u>UK trade deal cannot be entertained until Northern Ireland row resolved, says top US Democrat</u> Simon Carswell

Belfast Telegraph 22 September 2021

<u>Biden's Ireland remarks a 'timely reminder' to PM on prospects of trade deal</u> David Young and Jonathan McCambridge

The Guardian 22 September 2021

Brexit caused huge drop in Great Britain to Ireland exports in 2021 Lisa O'Carroll

The News Letter 22 September 2021

Queen's University study: Impact of Brexit and NI Protocol much worse than expected Graeme Cousins

Belfast Telegraph 22 September 2021

<u>Biden 'wrong and not decision maker' on UK/EU Brexit talks – US President warned NI peace can't be risked</u> Jonathan Bell

Irish News 22 September 2021

<u>Change immigration policy now to prevent food shortages, Agriculture Minister Edwin Poots urges</u> David Young and Jonathan McCambridge

Belfast Telegraph 22 September 2021

Protocol row: Donaldson gives Pelosi a written warning over the Irish Sea border Steven Alexander

Belfast Telegraph 22 September 2021

Northern Ireland's Coca-Cola production 'saved from UK CO2 crisis by Brexit protocol' Claire McNeilly

Belfast Telegraph 21 September 2021

Almost 100,000 people in Northern Ireland apply to EU settlement scheme Christopher Leebody

Irish News 21 September 2021

Significant increase in value of cross border trade since Brexit

Irish News 20 September 2021

Brexit: Johnson says Northern Ireland issues 'can't go on forever' Sam Blewett

Belfast Telegraph 20 September 2021

'Really dark day' for pig farmers faced with gas shortages Michael Drummond

The Irish Times 20 September 2021

Goods imports from Britain fall by a third since Brexit Eoin Burke-Kennedy

The Guardian 19 September 2021

Foreigners taking our jobs? Not much chance of that now Wlliam Keegan

The Irish Times 18 September 2021

Medicines supply in Ireland 'could be destabilised' by EU stance on North protocol Martin Wall, Naomi O'Leary

Belfast Telegraph 17 September 2021

Coveney: NI and Republic as far apart as I can remember Allan Preston

Belfast Telegraph 17 September 2021

<u>Video: Belfast protest against Brexit protocol border attracts about 350 people</u> Christopher Leebody and Rebecca Black

Belfast Telegraph 17 September 2021

Marks & Spencer confirms Christmas food ordering service won't operate in NI this year Christopher Leebody

The News Letter 17 September 2021

Brexit was going to change the status of Northern Ireland by bringing it out of EU against the wishes of the majority Mary Russell

Belfast Telegraph 17 September 2021

Anti-protocol demonstration staged in loyalist area of Belfast Rebecca Black

Irish News 17 September 2021

Nancy Pelosi warns UK-US trade deal 'unlikely' if NI Brexit talks damage peace process Patrick Daly

The Irish Times 17 September 2021

East Belfast loyalist demonstration calls for end to Northern Ireland Protocol

Irish News 16 September 2021

Patrick Kielty says Brexit fall-out has 're-triggered trauma' of father's murder as Carl Frampton 'has considered leaving north' Suzanne McGonagle

The Irish Times 17 September 2021

Marks & Spencer sourcing Irish product after Brexit cuts Colin Gleeson

Irish News 16 September 2021

EU plans for guaranteeing the supply of medicines to Northern Ireland 'unworkable' Claire Simpson

The News Letter 16 September 2021

NI Brexit protocol: Northern Irish cattle can travel to shows in Great Britain – but cannot come back afterwards says Ulster Farmers' Union Adam Kula

The Guardian 16 September 2021

Unionists' Brexit politicking has ensured Northern Ireland has no future Susan McKay

Belfast Telegraph 15 September 2021

<u>Agriculture Minister Edwin Poots removes post-Brexit checks on GB to NI pet travel 'indefinitely'</u> Christopher Leebody

The Irish Times 15 September 2021

Post-Brexit checks on pets travelling into North to be suspended Freya McClements

Belfast Telegraph 15 September 2021

Hauliers say Northern Ireland Protocol is 'lose-lose scenario' Jonathan McCambridge

Belfast Telegraph 15 September 2021

First Ministers join call for physical document to be issued to EU settled citizens Christopher Leebody

The Irish Times 15 September 2021

European Parliament approves over €1bn in Brexit subsidies for Ireland Naomi O'Leary

Belfast Telegraph 15 September 2021

Christmas shoppers warned about post-Brexit charges on orders from EU Josie Clarke

Belfast Telegraph 15 September 2021

Threat to Northern Ireland's kosher imports 'despicable', says minister Christopher McKeon

Belfast Telegraph 14 September 2021

Northern Ireland faces 'historic opportunity' to attract investment Rebecca Black and Christopher McKeon

The Guardian 14 September 2021

No queue-jumping for Britons seeking to return to UK with EU spouses Lisa O'Carroll

Belfast Telegraph 14 September 2021

EU is damaging peace process with Northern Ireland protocol, says Poots Jonathan McCambridge

Belfast Telegraph 14 September 2021

Leo Varadkar welcomes decision by UK to delay post-Brexit checks Cate McCurry

The News Letter 14 September 2021

'Brexit chaos for southern farmers due to Dublin's negotiation stance,' says DUP Philip Bradfield

The Irish Times 12 September 2021

An Post blames Brexit and EU customs for delivery issues following criticism Brian Hutton

Belfast Telegraph 13 September 2021

Investors in NI more interested in 'talent and tech' than dual market access David Young

Belfast Telegraph 12 September 2021

<u>DUP leader fears 'further unrest' on streets of Northern Ireland over</u> protocol Rebecca Black Belfast Telegraph 10 September 2021

Brexit: Strong interest in more input from NI voices, claims EU's Maros Sefcovic Andrew Madden

Belfast Telegraph 10 September 2021

People of NI should have access to all the medicines they need: Sefcovic Rebecca Black

Belfast Telegraph 10 September 2021

Days when shoppers could get anything from supermarkets over – trade body boss August Graham

Belfast Telegraph 10 September 2021

Investors keen to benefit from having 'jam on both sides of bread' in NI David Young

### Belfast Telegraph 10 September 2021

Threat to bring down Northern Ireland institutions 'creates new challenges' Cate McCurry

#### Belfast Telegraph 9 September 2021

Ombudsman called in after claim probe into withdrawal of port staff was 'misled' Michelle Weir

### Belfast Telegraph 9 September 2021

Three to reintroduce European roaming charges in post-Brexit blow Jamie Harris

#### The Irish Times 8 September 2021

Acquisition of Irish passport as Brexit avoidance ticket is annoying Kathy Sheridan:

### Belfast Telegraph 7 September 2021

NI kids could see Santa run out of Christmas toys amid fears over Brexit-related shortages Claire McNeilly

### Belfast Telegraph 7 September 2021

Product labelling system among UUP alternatives to NI Protocol David Young

#### Irish News 7 September 2021

Three border PSNI stations to be sold after Brexit delay Dominic McGrath

### Belfast Telegraph 7 September 2021

Only French turkeys for some this Christmas, producer warns Josie Clarke

### Belfast Telegraph 6 September 2021

Protocol grace period rolled over again in continuing 'sausage war' truce Patrick Daly and David Hughes

#### The Irish Times 6 September 2021

UK construction firms hit by supply squeeze as prices jump

### Belfast Telegraph 4 September 2021

Frost warns of 'cold mistrust' with EU due to Brexit rows over Northern Ireland Sam Blewett

#### The Guardian 4 September 2021

David Frost: Irish Sea row risks damaging UK-EU relations long term Lisa O'Carroll

#### Belfast Telegraph 4 September 2021

Wetherspoon's Tim Martin plays down Brexit role after beer supply issues Henry Saker-Clark

#### Irish News 1 September 2021

Kate Hoey says Northern Ireland was 'sacrificed' to get Brexit done

#### Belfast Telegraph 4 September 2021

Spaces on Northern Ireland shelves only going to get worse, says food sector... Brexit and Covid crisis blamed for 'perfect storm' of driver shortages Margaret Canning

#### The Irish Times 3 September 2021

Amnesty proposal and NI protocol 'troubling' to Anglo-Irish relations, Martin says Denis Staunton

#### The Guardian 2 September 2021

Brexit: food and drink exports to EU suffer 'disastrous' decline Lisa O'Carroll

### Belfast Telegraph 1 September 2021

Fall in shop prices slows as supply chain disruption hits retail costs Henry Saker-Clark

#### Belfast Telegraph 31 August 2021

NI garden centre owner warns customers can expect up to 25% price increase on Christmas trees this year Christopher Leebody

The Guardian 30 August 2021

Couple divided by Irish border because of post-Brexit rules Lisa O'Carroll

Belfast Telegraph 30 August 2021

M&S boss warns of 'substantial reduction in food supply' to Northern Ireland before Christmas Emma Deighan

Belfast Telegraph 30 August 2021

NI garden furniture prices skyrocket, with business shipping costs rising by up to \$20k Niamh Campbell

The Irish Times 29 August 2021

Post-Brexit trade: What is the story with the North and Britain? Eoin Burke-Kennedy

Belfast Telegraph 27 August 2021

Brexit: Dublin support for deal 'harming' Northern Ireland says DUP leader Eimear McGovern

Belfast Telegraph 27 August 2021

No shortage of milkshakes in Northern Ireland McDonald's as Britain suffers drought Amy Cochrane

The Irish Times 27 August 2021

Protocol damaging Belfast Agreement not protecting it, says Donaldson Harry McGee

Belfast Telegraph 27 August 2021

Macron says EU will never 'let Ireland down' on Brexit Dominic McGrath

The Irish Times 26 August 2021

Macron assures Ireland of continued support around Brexit Pat Leahy

The Irish Times 26 August 2021

EU warns over post-Brexit data agreement with UK Naomi O'Leary

Belfast Telegraph 24 August 2021

Loyalist protests over protocol resume with Enniskillen demo Allison Morris

The Guardian 23 August 2021

Ministers accused of failing to secure rights of Britons with foreign spouses in EU Lisa O'Carroll

The Guardian 22 August 2021

One upshot of Brexit Johnson didn't foresee: bringing the Irish closer

Belfast Telegraph 21 August 2021

Brexit Irish Sea protocol 'no bar to potential international investors' Margaret Canning

Belfast Telegraph 21 August 2021

Irish Sea border port facilities won't be in place before 2023, councillors told Michael Kenwood

The Guardian 21 August 2021

Roaming charges return: how will the dreaded charge affect UK travellers? Miles Brignall

The Irish Times 19 August 2021

Is the boom in trade across the Border here to stay? Cliff Taylor

The Irish Times 19 August 2021

Opportunities ahead for North, as Brexit deal begins to hit British imports

Irish News August 17 2021

Belfast Irish sea border facilities will not be up and running until 2023 Michael Kenwood

Irish News August 17 2021

Imports from NI to Republic up 77% since UK's EU exit Eoin Burke-Kennedy, Freya McClements

The Irish Times 16 August 2021

Brexit fuels major pick-up in North-South trade Eoin Burke-Kennedy

Belfast Telegraph 13 August 2021

NI consumers are the most sceptical about Brexit deals Margaret Canning

Belfast Telegraph 13 August 2021

Two-thirds feel 'left in the dark' about impact of post-Brexit trade deals Patrick Daly

Belfast Telegraph 13 August 2021

London denies promoting Brexit protocol despite internal paper citing advantages of Irish Sea border Margaret Canning

The Irish Times 12 August 2021

Brexit has 'significantly altered' Irish-British freight traffic

The Irish Times 11 August 2021

What does it mean to cross the Border? After this woozy documentary I'm still not sure Ed Power

Belfast Telegraph 11 August 2021

Brexit protocol red tape may stop 280 medicines coming to Northern Ireland Gillian Halliday

Belfast Telegraph 10 August 2021

Brexit lorry traffic controls to be made permanent Patrick Daly

Belfast Telegraph 9 August 2021

Vodafone's Europe roaming charges: What does it mean for my phone bill? Jamie Harris

Belfast Telegraph 9 August 2021

Half of Northern Ireland's cross-border firms enjoying expansion Emma Deighan

Sunday Life 8 August 2021

Coleraine will be forced to travel after Brexit delays installation of new pitch Stephen Looney

The Irish Times 7 August 2021

Loyalist marching season was quiet, but trouble over Northern protocol may lie ahead Gerry Moriarty

Belfast Telegraph 5 August 2021

PM urged to 'stem the haemorrhage' of foreign fishing workers Craig Paton

Belfast Telegraph 5 August 2021

19 EU countries agree to visa-free short-term touring for musicians John Besley

Belfast Telegraph 5 August 2021

Thousands of EU workers have left hospitality jobs in the past year – report Alan Jones

The Guardian 4 August 2021

Students apply to UK version of Erasmus foreign study scheme Richard Adams

The Irish Times 3 August 2021

Too much land at Dublin Port allocated for Brexit aftermath, operator claims Ken Foxe

The Irish Times 2 August 2021

Post-Brexit demand for Irish passports falls due to Covid-19 Simon Carswell

# Belfast Telegraph 2 August 2021

NI patients 'must not go to the back of the queue' over protocol John Breslin

### Sunday Life 1 August 2021

Roy McGivern has the Brexit blues as Linfield transfer falls through Stephen Looney

# The Irish Times 1 August 2021

UK Home Office accused of wrongly attempting to deport EU citizens

# Belfast Telegraph 31 July 2021

Why Brexit Protocol means ready meal's route to Northern Ireland fridges could now become very complicated Margaret Canning

# Irish News 27 July 2021

<u>Under Vote Leave Brexit plan `Ireland would have been a bit messy but so what' – Cummings</u> Bimpe Archer